
Please Note: Cellular phones/pagers must be switched to the non-
audible function during this meeting. 

 

 

 

AGENDA 
For the Regular Meeting of the  

Council of the Municipality of West Grey 
To be Held on Monday, January 9, 2017 at 9:00 a.m. 

At the Council Chambers – West Grey Municipal Office 
             
1. Call to Order                     9:00 a.m. 
 
2. Moment of Reflection 
 
3. Declarations of Pecuniary Interest & General Nature 

Thereof 
 
4. Closed Session   

A proposed or pending acquisition or disposition of land for 
municipal or local board purposes. 

 
5. Matters Arising from the Closed Session  

 
6. Public Meetings - None 
   
7. Part I - Consent Agenda            10:05 a.m. 
 (For the purpose of convenience and for expediting meetings, matters 
of business that are of repetitive or routine nature are included in the 
Consent Agenda, and all such matters of business contained in the 
Consent Agenda are voted on collectively. A particular matter of 
business may be singled out from the Consent Agenda for debate or 
for a separate vote upon the request on any Councillor.  In the case of 
a separate vote, the excluded matter of business is severed from the 
Consent Agenda and only the remaining matters of business contained 
in the Consent Agenda are voted on collectively. Each and every 
matter of business contained in the Consent Agenda is recorded 
separately in the minutes of the meeting.) 
 
Adoption of Minutes  
(Only changes in the form or errors or omissions taken at a previous 
meeting may be made in adopting the Minutes.  Other comments are 
out of order.) 
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Council: 
A1 Minutes of Regular Council Meeting – December 19, 2016 

(attachment) 
 Minutes of Special Committee of the Whole (Service Delivery 

Review) Meeting – December 16, 2016 (attachment) 
Minutes of Special Committee of the Whole (2017 Budget) 
Meeting – December 19, 2016 (attachment) 

 Resolution Prepared – Minutes Be Adopted as Circulated 
Committees: 
A2 Neustadt Recreation Advisory Committee – November 17, 2016 

(attachment) 
 Normanby Recreation Advisory Committee – December 14, 2016 

(draft) (attachment) 
Neustadt Recreation Advisory Committee – December 21, 2016 
(draft) (attachment) 

 Resolution Prepared – Minutes Be Received as Circulated 
Other  
A3 Elmwood Community Centre Board – November 15, 2016 

(attachment) 
Saugeen Municipal Airport Commission – November 16, 2016 
(attachment) 

 Resolution Prepared – Minutes Be Received as Circulated 
 
Award of Tenders  
B1 None 
 
Routine Department Reports  
C1 None 
 
Miscellaneous Correspondence (For Information Only - Not 
Circulated but Available for Viewing at Meeting) 
D1 None  
 
Future Committee Meetings  
E1 West Grey Committee of Adjustment – January 16, 2017, 12:45 

p.m., West Grey Municipal Office 
E2 West Grey Committee of the Whole (Planning) Meeting – January 

16, 2017, 1:05 p.m., West Grey Municipal Office 
 
Part II - Regular Agenda      
 
8.   Communications from the Mayor and Council 10:10 a.m. 



(3) January 9, 2017 
 
9. Delegations               10:15 a.m. 
 
Bill Timmins et al., Glenelg Hall Committee             10:15 a.m. 
 
Don Tremble – re: property standards issues             10:30 a.m. 
 
10. Business Arising from the Previous Meeting       
 
11.        Staff Reports       10:45 a.m. 
     
Director of Finance/Treasurer - Report #FTR 01/09/17 (attachment) 
Director of Infrastructure and Public Works – Report #DIPW 01/09/17 
(attachment) 
Clerk – Report #CR 01/09/17 (attachment) 
CAO/Deputy Clerk – Report #CR 01/09/17 (attachment) 
 
12. By-Laws – First, Second & Third Readings   12:05 p.m. 
 
1-2017 A By-law to remove the Holding (h) Symbol on lands 

described as Lot 4, Plan 502, East of Kincardine Street, 
former Town of Durham (579575 Ontario Ltd.) (attachment) 

2-2017 A By-law to amend By-law Number 94-2016, being a By-law 
to appoint officials and citizens to various committees 
(attachment) 

3-2017 A By-law to enter into a Contract for Library Services 
between The Grey Highlands Public Library Board and the 
West Grey Public Library Board/Municipality of West Grey 
(attachment) 

4-2017 A By-law to confirm the proceedings of the January 9, 2017 
Council meeting (attachment) 

 
13.       New Business        
 
14.       Addendum  
 
15.    Notice of Motion/Direct Motions 

(Notices of Motion shall consist of motions brought forward by 
individual members for the consideration of Council.  The 
member shall read the proposed motion and shall present a copy 
of it in writing to the Clerk.  The Clerk shall include the motion in 
the agenda of the next regular Council meeting under “New 
Business”. Direct Motions may be introduced under this section 
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of the agenda with the consent of a 2/3 majority of Council.  All 
such motions shall be introduced no later than one-half hour 
before curfew.  It is the intent of Direct Motions to consider 
items which, due to time constraints, require the immediate 
attention of Council.) 

 
16. Closed Session – Incomplete Items Only 
 
17. Matters Arising from Closed Session – Incomplete Items 

Only 
 
18.    Question Period      12:15 p.m. 

(Inquiries during the question period shall be directed by the 
public and press to Council members and shall deal with matters 
specific to Agenda business. A maximum of two (2) minutes per 
person is allotted for questions, and the maximum time allotted 
for the Question Period as a whole is fifteen (15) minutes. Each 
inquiry made during the question period shall be recorded in the  
minutes and the minutes shall note whether the inquiry was 
answered or requires an answer at or before the next meeting.) 

 
19.    Municipal Act – Notices - None 

(Notices pursuant to Section 251 of the Municipal Act 2001, and in 
accordance with West Grey By-law No. 3-2003, are entered here 
for public notification purposes. Items listed will be placed on the 
next regularly scheduled meeting of the Council) 

 
20.    Adjournment       12:25 p.m. 
*Please Note: all times are approximate, and are subject to 
change.  



 

  

Summary of Resolutions 
From Consent Agenda 

January 9, 2017 
 

The following resolutions will be individually left on the table for signatures by Council 
for a Mover and Seconder, as they will not be individually read at the Council Meeting, 
as there will be only one resolution read during the Council meeting to approve items 
A1 – A3 in the Consent Agenda. 
               

Be it resolved that, the Minutes of the Regular Council Meeting held on 
December 19, 2016; the Minutes of the Special Committee of the Whole 
(Service Delivery Review) Meeting, held on December 16, 2016; and the 
Minutes of the Special Committee of the Whole (2017 Budget) Meeting, held 
on December 19, 2016; be adopted, as printed; 
Further that, the Minutes of the West Grey Committees – A2, be received, as 
circulated; 
And further that, the Minutes of the Other Committees – A3, be received, as 
circulated. 
                



Draft    MINUTES    Draft 

For the Regular Meeting of the  
Council of the Municipality of West Grey 

To be Held on Monday, December 19, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. 
At the Council Chambers – West Grey Municipal Office 

             
Council Mayor Kevin Eccles, Deputy Mayor Bell, Councillor Bev 

Cutting, Councillor Doug Hutchinson, Councillor Carol 
Lawrence, Councillor Don B. Marshall, Councillor Rob 

Thompson 
Staff   Larry C. Adams, CAO/Deputy Clerk; Mark Turner, Clerk. 

Kerri Mighton, Director of Finance/Treasurer; Brent 
Glasier, Director of Infrastructure and Public Works – 

during reports. 
 

Moment of Reflection 

 
Declarations of Pecuniary Interest and General Nature Thereof 

– None 
 

Closed Session - None  
Matters Arising from the Closed Session – n/a 

Public Meeting - None        
   

Part I - Consent Agenda 
Marshall-Cutting, Be it resolved that, Items A1 to C1 inclusive, 

contained in Part 1 – Consent Agenda, be adopted, as printed; 
And further that, authorization be given for the action to be 

taken as may be necessary to give effect to the 
recommendations contained therein. … #426-16 Carried. 

 

Adoption of Minutes  
 

Council: 
A1 Minutes of Regular Council Meeting – December 5, 2016  

 Minutes of Special Committee of the Whole Meeting (2017 
Preliminary Budget) – November 21, 2016 

 Minutes of Committee of the Whole Meeting – December 5, 2016  
 Minutes of Committee of the Whole (Planning) Meeting – 

December 12, 2016  
Committees: 

A2 Normanby Recreation Advisory Committee – October 24, 2016  
West Grey Committee of Adjustment – November 14, 2016  
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West Grey Committee of Adjustment – December 12, 2016 

(draft) 
Other  

A3 West Grey Health & Safety Committee – June 14, 2016  
 West Grey Health & Safety Committee – September 13, 2016 

(draft) (attachment) 
West Grey Public Library Board – September 21, 2016 & October 

19, 2016 – resolution #427-16 
 

Bell-Hutchinson, Be it resolved that, the Minutes of the Regular 
Council Meeting held on December 5, 2016; the Minutes of the 

Special Committee of the Whole (2017 Preliminary Budget) 
Meeting, held on November 21, 2016; the Minutes of the 

Committee of the Whole Meeting, held on December 5, 2016; 

and the Minutes of the Committee of the Whole (Planning) 
Meeting, held on December 12, 2016; be adopted, as printed; 

Further that, the Minutes of the West Grey Committees – A2, be 
received, as circulated; 

And further that, the Minutes of the Other Committees – A3, be 
received, as circulated. … #427-16   Carried. 

 
Award of Tenders  

B1 None 
 

Routine Department Reports  
C1 Director of Building Services/C.B.O. – Report #CBOC 12/19/16 

(received for information)  
 

Miscellaneous Correspondence (For Information Only - Not 

Circulated but Available for Viewing at Meeting) 
D1 South Grey Bruce Youth Literacy Council – letter requesting 

proclamation of January 27, 2017 as “Family Literacy Day” 
D2 Bruce-Grey Catholic District School Board – Fall 2016 newsletter 

(hard copy only) 
 

Future Committee Meetings  
E1 None 

 
Part II - Regular Agenda      
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Communications from the Mayor and Council 

Mayor Eccles, and Councillors Thompson, Lawrence, and Hutchinson, 
reported on past activities and events since the last regular meeting of 

Council, and on upcoming events and activities.  
 

Delegations 
 

Municipality of West Grey 2016 Service Awards Presentation 
Mayor Eccles presented Municipality of West Grey 2016 Service Awards 

to the following recipients: Colin Eastman, 10 years, Neustadt Fire 
Department; Adam Chalmers, 10 years, Neustadt Fire Department; Bill 

Douma, 30 years, Normanby Landfill; Sharon Hamel, 28 years 
(Retirement), Administration. Tom Morrison, 10 years, West Grey 

Police Service; and Benjamin Becker, 10 years, Neustadt Fire 

Department; did not attend the Council meeting. 
 

Business Arising from the Previous Meeting - None 
 

Staff Reports      
 

Director of Finance/Treasurer - Report #FTR 12/19/16 
Approval of Accounts, Voucher #23-2016 – resolution #428-16 

Wage Grid Adjustment for 2017 – resolution #429-16 
Municipal Insurance RFP Results – resolution #430-16 

Year End Supplementary Assessments & Write-offs – resolution #431-
16 

Year End Reserve Transfer – resolution #432-16 
West Grey Canada 150 Committee – resolution #433-16 

Letter from AMO re: Federal Infrastructure Phase 2 Incrementality – 

resolution #434-16 
 

Lawrence-Cutting, Be it resolved that, the Director of 
Finance/Treasurer be authorized to pay the accounts presented 

as Voucher #23-2016 of the Municipality of West Grey, in the 
amount of $2,838,499.48. … #428-16   Carried. 

 
Thompson-Hutchinson, Be it resolved that, the Council of the 

Municipality of West Grey hereby approves a 1.6% increase in 
the 2017 grid adjustment for municipal staff and Council, 

effective with the first full 2017 pay in January 2017.  
… #429-16        Carried. 
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Marshall-Cutting, Be it resolved that, the Council of the 

Municipality of West Grey hereby approves the renewal of the 
municipal insurance for the period January 1, 2017 to January 

1, 2018 with Frank Cowan Company for a total annual premium 
of $245,480 excluding applicable taxes. … #430-16 Carried. 

 
Thompson-Bell, Be it resolved that, the Council of the 

Municipality of West Grey hereby approves the 
Supplementary/Omitted Taxes and Write-offs in the amount of 

$17,653.82 and ($123.38) for local taxation and BIA area rates 
respectively. … #431-16     Carried. 

 
Lawrence-Cutting, Be it resolved that, the Council of the 

Municipality of West Grey hereby approves the transfer of any 

year end Landfill surplus when comparing budget to actual to 
the West Grey Landfill Reserve. … #432-16  Carried. 

 
Bell-Thompson, Be it resolved that, the Council of the 

Municipality of West Grey hereby approves the allocation of 
$10,000 of the $25,000 budgeted 2017 Grant for Canada 150 

towards various costs associated with July 1st Celebrations in 
Durham for the Municipality of West Grey. … #433-16   Carried. 

 
Lawrence-Cutting, WHEREAS municipal governments' 

infrastructure is critical to our collective economic health;  
WHEREAS stable, predictable and formula-based infrastructure 

funding allows municipal governments to plan and schedule 
investments in infrastructure;  

WHEREAS Ontario municipal governments have asset 

management plans which set out a municipality's longer term 
capital plan which reflects the infrastructure priorities of these 

asset management plans; and  
WHEREAS a federal incrementality rule interferes with 

municipal long-term infrastructure priorities and diminishes 
the value of municipal asset planning and management;  

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Municipality of 
West Grey calls on the federal government to provide long-

term, predictable, and formula-based funding in its Phase 2 
programs for municipal governments; and  

BE IT ALSO RESOLVED that the Municipality of West Grey calls 
on the federal government to change incremental requirements 

in Phase 2 to recognize in Ontario that a municipal government' 
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asset management plan meets a municipal incremental  

infrastructure requirement. … #434-16   Carried. 
 

Director of Infrastructure and Public Works – Report #DIPW 12/19/16 
Neustadt Ministry of Environment and Climate Change (MOECC) Water 

Report - The Director of Infrastructure and Public Works recently 
received the MOECC Water Report for the Village of Neustadt. The 

system is operating within the applicable guidelines and no deficiencies 
were identified. (received for information)  

Payment of William Street Construction Change Order Certificate No. 7 
– resolution #435-16 

Sale of BH02N – 1998 New Holland Backhoe – resolution #436-16 
 

Thompson-Hutchinson, Be it resolved that, the Council of the 

Municipality of West Grey hereby approves payment of the 
William Street Construction Change Order Certificate No. 7 in 

the amount of $13,053.75. … #435-16   Carried. 
 

Marshall-Cutting, Be it resolved that, the Council of the 

Municipality of West Grey hereby approves the proceeds from 
the sale of the BH02N – 1998 New Holland Backhoe in the 

amount of $19,250 plus applicable taxes to be transferred to 

the Equipment Reserve. … #436-16    Carried. 
 

Clerk – Report #CR 12/19/16 

Recommendation from the December 5, 2016 West Grey Committee of 
the Whole Meeting – resolution #437-16 

Town of Richmond Hill – resolution requesting Federal Government 
permit banking at post offices (received for information) 

 

Hutchinson-Thompson, Be it resolved that, the Council of the 
Municipality of West Grey hereby approves a VISA gift card in 

the amount of $100 being provided to the West Grey Parks 
Committee Chair, Trish Black, in appreciation of her volunteer 

efforts, as recommended by the Committee of the Whole; 
And further that, the aforementioned amount to be funded 

from the West Grey Parks Committee budget. 
… #437-16        Carried. 
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By-Laws – First, Second & Third Readings 

98-2016   A By-law to rezone lands described as Part Lots 18 & 19, 
Concession 3 EGR, former Township of Glenelg (Odilia 

Osthaus & Johannes Schneider) – resolution #438-16 
99-2016   A By-law to rezone lands described as Part Lots 4 & 5, 

Concession 7, former Township of Bentinck (John Frook – 
owner; Rhonda Hunt - applicant) – resolution #439-16 

100-2016 A By-law to confirm the proceedings of the December 19,     
2016 Council meeting – resolution #440-16 

 
Marshall-Cutting, Be it resolved that, By-law Number 98-2016, 

being a By-law to rezone lands described as Part Lots 18 & 19, 
Concession 3 EGR, former Township of Glenelg (Odilia Osthaus 

& Johannes Schneider), be now read a first, second and third 

time, passed and numbered and that the said by-law be signed 
by the Mayor and CAO/Deputy Clerk, sealed with the seal of the 

Corporation and be engrossed in the by-law book.  
… #438-16        Carried. 

 
Bell-Thompson, Be it resolved that, By-law Number 99-2016, 

being a By-law to rezone lands described as Part Lots 4 & 5, 
Concession 7, former Township of Bentinck (John Frook – 

owner; Rhonda Hunt - applicant), be now read a first, second 
and third time, passed and numbered and that the said by-law 

be signed by the Mayor and CAO/Deputy Clerk, sealed with the 
seal of the Corporation and be engrossed in the by-law book. 

… #439-16        Carried. 
 

Lawrence-Cutting, Be it resolved that, By-law Number 100-

2016, being a By-law to confirm the proceedings of Council, be 
now read a first, second and third time, passed and numbered 

and that the said by-law be signed by the Mayor and 
CAO/Deputy Clerk, sealed with the seal of the Corporation and 

be engrossed in the by-law book. … #440-16  Carried. 
 

New Business - None 
Addendum - None  

 
Notice of Motion/Direct Motions 

Family Literacy Day – resolution #441-16 
Elmwood Resource Centre – resolution #442-16 
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Elmwood Resource Centre – proposed extension of Rental Agreement 

– resolution #443-16 
Jim Wallis Request – resolution #444-16 

 
Marshall-Cutting, Be it resolved that, the Council of the 

Municipality of West Grey hereby proclaims January 27, 2017 
as Family Literacy Day. … #441-16    Carried. 

 
Hutchinson-Bell, Be it resolved that, the Council of the 

Municipality of West Grey hereby recommends to the West Grey 
Public Library Board that library services at the Elmwood 

resource centre continue for one additional year, and 
thereafter, the continuation of this service be further assessed 

at that time, as recommended by the Committee of the Whole. 

Recorded Vote 
For:  Deputy Mayor Bell, Councillor Cutting, Mayor Eccles, 

Councillor Hutchinson, Councillor Lawrence, 
Councillor Thompson 

Against: Councillor Marshall 
… #442-16        Carried. 

 
Lawrence-Cutting, Be it resolved that, the Council of the 

Municipality of West Grey hereby requests municipal staff to 
negotiate a one-year extension of the rental agreement with St. 

John’s Lutheran Church for the Elmwood resource centre, as 
recommended by the Committee of the Whole. 

… #443-16        Carried. 
 

Thompson-Bell, Be it resolved that, the Council of the 

Municipality of West Grey hereby supports the recommendation 
of the Committee of the Whole not to support the request by 

Jim Wallis for property tax relief for West Grey pensioners/low 
income seniors;  

And further that, the Director of Finance/Treasurer forward a 
letter to Mr. Wallis to this effect. … #444-16  Carried. 

 
Closed Session – Incomplete Items Only – n/a 

Matters Arising from Closed Session – Incomplete Items Only – 
n/a 
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Question Period  

Don Crosby asked when the contract for the Elmwood Resource Centre 
expires. Mayor Eccles responded that the contract expires on January 

31, 2017, and the intent of the resolution is to extend the contract 
until December 31, 2017. 

 
Municipal Act – Notices - None 

 
Adjournment 

Hutchinson, Resolved that, we do now adjourn at 8:00 p.m., to 
meet again on January 9, 2017, 10:00 a.m., or at the call of the 

Mayor.           Carried. 
 

 

 
                         

Kevin Eccles, Mayor   Larry C. Adams, CAO/Deputy Clerk 
 



 

                     Minutes 
Municipality of West Grey Special Committee  

of the Whole (Service Delivery Review) Meeting  
Held on Friday, December 16, 2016 at 1:30 p.m. 

       At the Council Chambers – West Grey Municipal Office 
             
Council Mayor Kevin Eccles, Deputy Mayor John A. Bell, Councillor 

Doug Hutchinson, Councillor Carol Lawrence, Councillor 
Don B. Marshall, Councillor Rob Thompson 

Absent Councillor Bev Cutting 
Staff   Mark Turner, Clerk; Kerri Mighton, Director of 

Finance/Treasurer. 
Phil Schwartz, Fire Chief – during West Grey Fire 
Presentation; Kim Storz, Chief Librarian/CEO – during West 
Grey Public Library Board presentation.  

 
Declarations of Pecuniary Interest and General Nature Thereof 
– None 
 
Items of Business  
 
1) West Grey Public Library Board Presentation 
 
Malcolm Beddoe, Tim Dyck, Bonnie McIntyre, and Dyan Jones, West 
Grey Public Library Board members, attended the meeting. Mr. 
Beddoes and Mr. Dyck presented the West Grey Public Library Review, 
on behalf of the West Grey Public Library Board. 
 
The powerpoint presentation provided library standards and guidelines, 
highlighted the purpose and value of the West Grey Public Library 
system, and included statistics respecting library hours, circulation, 
number of visits, and cost per patron. 
 
Mr. Beddoe concluded the presentation indicating that the West Grey 
Public Library Board recommends that services continue at the 
Durham, Neustadt and Ayton branches, and the Elmwood resource 
center rental agreement be fulfilled and not renewed.    
 
The Committee of the Whole questioned if the statistics for 
circulation/hour is based on the hours that the libraries are open. The 
Chief Librarian/CEO responded affirmatively 
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The Committee of the Whole commented that 2015 and 2016 may not 
be good comparators for statistical purposes for the Elmwood Resource 
Centre, as 2015 and 2016 are transitional years. The Committee of the 
Whole noted the number of visits to the former Elmwood Public Library 
branch was higher in 2014.  
 
The Committee of the Whole questioned if the recommendation to 
close the Elmwood Resource Centre when the current rental 
agreement expires, is based on the 2015 & 2016 statistics. Tim Dyck 
indicated the recommendation is based on overall usage, the cost to 
provide services that may not be sustainable, as well as the number of 
branches per capita that are operating in West Grey, and the 
geography or proximity to other libraries in the region. Mr. Dyck noted 
that residents of Elmwood have access to Hanover and Bruce County 
Public Library branches, and stated that the majority of people using 
the Elmwood Resource Centre are from the Bruce County side of 
Elmwood. Mr. Dyck noted that library staff are understaffed at certain 
times in certain branches, while in other branches, such as at the 
Elmwood Resource Centre, there is not enough work due to low usage. 
 
The Committee of the Whole indicated that Grey County may re-visit 
the topic of a County-wide Public Library system, and asked for the 
Boards’ perspective regarding this possibility. Mr. Beddoe responded 
that the Board has not discussed this issue, however, it will likely be a 
topic for future discussion.  
 
The Committee questioned if the Elmwood Resource Centre has been 
received well by the people in Elmwood and area. The Chief 
Librarian/CEO responded that only 33 people visited the Elmwood 
Resource Centre in November. There were three programs offered at 
the Elmwood Resource Centre, and only one individual attended one of 
these programs. The children’s program was advertised, however, 
participation has dropped off since 2014 and 2015. Mr. Dyck 
mentioned that West Grey would likely lose a number of its library 
branches if a County-wide Public Library system is implemented. 
 
The Committee of the Whole asked if statistics are available regarding 
usage from both the Bruce and Grey County sides of Elmwood. The 
Chief Librarian/CEO indicated that statistics are available, however, but 
not available for this meeting. The Chief Librarian/CEO will provide the 
Committee of the Whole with the requested statistics for the past 
couple of years.  
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The Committee of the Whole noted it is important to point out that the 
Ayton Public Library branch is in a municipal building shared with two 
other partners, whereas if a new Public Library building is constructed 
in Elmwood, it will likely be the only service provided at the building, 
and the circulation/visits may not increase. 
 
The Committee of the Whole asked the West Grey Public Library Board 
if there is any thought of going to a mobile service. Mr. Dyck 
responded that the Board has both discussed and researched this 
option from a North America wide scope, and noted municipalities are 
opting out of providing mobile services due to the associated costs.  
 
The Committee of the Whole mused about the option of delivering 
books, etc. at a specific municipal facility at an established time, if any 
library branches are closed. Mr. Dyck indicated this could be an option, 
but may be costly, and the Board needs to continue to assess how it 
can bring services to the people that use the service the most. 
 
The Committee of the Whole expressed interest in obtaining 
information on the costs of running services at each library branch (i.e. 
maintenance, insurance, heating.). The Chief Librarian/CEO indicated 
she can provide this information. 
 
The Committee of the Whole noted that the concept of Community 
Hubs need to be considered (i.e. closure of schools - need to look at 
ways to make schools more viable perhaps by sharing of building.) 
 
Mr. Beddoe stated that the budget determines the service that can be 
provided, and the Board is trying to deal with budget constraints by 
determining the most efficient ways of providing services. Mr. Beddoe 
added if the Board has to provide additional services or maintain 
present services, it has to assess at what cost and if is affordable.  
 
The Chief Librarian/CEO, in response to a question from the 
Committee of the Whole, mentioned that the Board considered the 
option of a locker book dispenser, similar to what the City of Niagara 
Falls offers, however, the smallest unit cost $40,000.  
 
The Committee of the Whole asked how many library cards are issued 
for West Grey ratepayers for the Markdale Public Library branch. The 
Chief Librarian/CEO stated there are approximately 400 library cards 
issued, which is down from about 500 in past years.  
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The Committee of the Whole questioned what West Grey pays to the 
Municipality of Grey Highlands for West Grey users to use the Markdale 
Public Library branch. The Director of Finance/Treasurer replied that 
West Grey pays approximately $15,000. The Chief Librarian/CEO 
added that there are approximately 200 West Grey users of the 
Hanover Public Library, and these users pay $65.00/year to the Town 
of Hanover.  
 
Dyan Jones stated that there is a great flow of support for the new 
accessible library in Durham, and good relationships are being forged 
with the schools. Ms. Jones stated her appreciation for Councils efforts 
in providing the best library service at an affordable cost. 
 
The Committee of the Whole noted the impact of technology on the 
provision of library services has to be recognized (i.e. e-books). Ms. 
Jones mentioned that the cost for e-books for libraries is more costly 
than the cost of e-books for the public.  
 
Tim Dyck noted the West Grey Public Library budget reveals a loss of 
reserves, so there will be a sharp increase in the budget, even without 
the Elmwood Resource Centre being included in the budget. The Chief 
Librarian/CEO noted that the North Perth Library Study shows some of 
the differences in services provided, etc., and she can provide some of 
these statistics, that were previously provided to Council.  
 
Mr. Beddoe asked if the Committee of the Whole wants the Elmwood 
Resource Centre included in the 2017 budget. The Director of 
Finance/Treasurer indicated that the costs associated with the rental of 
St. John’s Lutheran Church for the Elmwood Resource Centre are 
contained in the 2017 West Grey budget, however, the operations 
budget is in the West Grey Public Library budget.  
 
The Committee of the Whole questioned if the Board has discussed the 
possible promotion of the Elmwood Resource Centre with the Elmwood 
Chamber of Commerce. The Chief Librarian/CEO noted this can be 
done. 
 
The Committee of the Whole asked what it would cost to keep the 
Elmwood Resource Centre open for 2017 while Grey County is 
considering a County-wide system. The Chief Librarian/CEO indicated 
staff hours for the Elmwood Resource Centre are in the 2017 budget. 
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Tim Dyck stated he is not sure if the Board will agree to extend 
services in Elmwood in 2017. The Committee of the Whole questioned 
the legislation that dictates who makes that decision. The CAO/Deputy 
Clerk indicated it may be up to one’s interpretation of the legislation, 
and that a legal opinion may provide clarity. 
 
The Committee of the Whole reiterated their request for the Chief 
Librarian/CEO to provide the statistical breakdown of Bruce & Grey 
County users of the Elmwood Resource Centre, and if statistics can 
also be obtained for the number of Elmwood users (Grey County side) 
of the Bruce County (Chesley) Public Library. 
 
Mayor Eccles concluded the discussion by indicating this issue will be 
further considered during the Special Committee of the Whole (2017 
Preliminary Budget) Meeting scheduled for Monday, December 19, 
2016, 9:00 a.m. 
 
2) West Grey Fire Presentation 
 
Phil Schwartz, West Grey Fire Chief, provided statistical information 
relating to the West Grey Fire Department. 
 
The Committee of the Whole requested the Fire Chief to evaluate the 
present fee for service provisions to determine if adjustments are in 
order.  
 
The Committee of the Whole indicated that the Fire Chief should 
undertake an analysis of the number of fire stations, rolling stock, and 
equipment, and provide rationale for maintaining the status quo, or for 
either increasing or decreasing present service levels. 
 

3) Glenelg Hall Water Use 
 
The Director of Infrastructure and Public Works reported that a Grey-
Bruce Health Unit representative recently conducted an inspection of 
the water system at the Glenelg Hall. The Grey-Bruce Health Unit 
representative has indicated that in order to be compliant, the water 
system must regularly tested ($1,000/yr), and as a minimum, the 
system should have UV disinfection ($3,0000-$5,000/yr). West Grey 
would also have to provide upgrades to the kitchen lavatory (3 sinks 
instead of 2) at an estimated cost of $1,000. 
 



(6) December 16, 2016 
 
To be immediately compliant, the Grey-Bruce Health Unit inspector 
requires the water to be permanently shut off to the kitchen rea and 
all cooking and serving dishes to be removed from the site if the hall is 
intended to be rented out. 
 
The Committee of the Whole directed the Director of Infrastructure and 
Public Works to immediately take the necessary actions to comply with 
the orders from the Grey-Bruce Health Unit inspector, and to contact 
the Glenelg Hall Committee members to advise them of the situation. 
 
Adjournment 
Hutchinson, Resolved that, the Special Committee of the Whole 
(Service Delivery Review) Meeting hereby adjourns at 4:27 p.m., 
to meet again at the Special Committee of the Whole (2017 
Preliminary Budget) Meeting on December 19, 2016, at 9:00 a.m.
          Carried.  
 
 
                         
Kevin Eccles, Mayor   Larry C. Adams, CAO/Deputy Clerk 
 



Draft                   Minutes   Draft 
Municipality of West Grey Special Committee  

of the Whole (2017 Preliminary Budget) Meeting  
Held on Monday, December 19, 2016 at 9:00 a.m. 

       At the Council Chambers – West Grey Municipal Office 
             
Council Mayor Kevin Eccles, Deputy Mayor John A. Bell (left 

meeting at 4:15 p.m.), Councillor Bev Cutting, Councillor 
Doug Hutchinson, Councillor Carol Lawrence, Councillor 
Don B. Marshall, Councillor Rob Thompson 

Staff   Larry C. Adams, CAO/Deputy Clerk; Mark Turner, Clerk; 
Kerri Mighton, Director of Finance/Treasurer. 

  Kim Storz, Chief Librarian/CEO – during West Grey Public 
Library budget discussions 

Others Malcolm Beddoe, West Grey Public Library Board – during 
West Grey Public Library budget discussions 

 
Declarations of Pecuniary Interest and General Nature Thereof 
– None   
 
Items of Business  
 
Director of Finance/Treasurer – Report FTR #12/19/16 - 2017 
Preliminary Budget 
 
1) West Grey Public Library Budget 
 
The Committee of the Whole requested the West Grey Public Library 
Board to consider hours of operation for potential savings, in order to 
reduce the overall proposed 2017 budget increase from approximately 
12% including the elimination of reserve transfers,  to 2% excluding 
the reserve transfer impact. The Director of Finance/Treasurer will 
verify the insurance rate. – COW #85-16, #86-16 
 
2017-2021 Five Year Capital Forecast – (adjusted to $10,000/year for 
2017-2021) 
 
Marshall-Lawrence, Resolved that, the Committee of the Whole 
hereby requests that Council recommends to the West Grey 
Public Library Board that library services at the Elmwood 
resource centre continue for one additional year, and 
thereafter, the continuation of this service be further assessed 
at that time.  
 



(2) December 19, 2016 
 

Recorded Vote: 
For:  Deputy Mayor Bell, Councillor Cutting, Mayor Eccles, 

Councillor Hutchinson, Councillor Lawrence, 
Councillor Thompson 

Against:  Councillor Marshall 
… #COW 85-16        Carried. 
 
Bell-Hutchinson, Resolved that, the Committee of the Whole 
hereby recommends that Council negotiate a one-year 
extension of the rental agreement with St. John’s Lutheran 
Church for the Elmwood resource centre.  
… #COW 86-16        Carried.  
 

2) West Grey Police Service Budget 
 
There is a projected 1.93% increase in the 2017 West Grey Police 
Service budget. One police vehicle will be purchased in 2017.  
 
Mayor Eccles noted West Grey is under an Order from the Province to 
consider a new police building. The Director of Finance/Treasurer will 
complete some estimates on debenturing approximately $3-4 million 
for a proposed new police building. 
 

3) Durham Cemetery Budget 
 
The Durham Cemetery budget is self-funding, and is not part of the 
municipal tax levy. No new items to report. 
 

4) Public Works Budget  
 
The Committee of the Whole concurred with the direction from the 
Director of Infrastructure and Public Works to decrease by $5,000 the 
estimated cost in 2017 to purchase a new half ton truck for the Utilities 
Supervisor. The Committee of the Whole requested the Director of 
Infrastructure and Public Works to consider increasing the revenue 
amount from gravel pits, increasing the machine time credit amounts, 
or utilizing other means to reduce the proposed 2017 Roads Budget in 
order to meet the 2% target increase. 
 
 

 
 



(3) December 19, 2016 
 
Capital Projects – Durham Trestle Bridge (The Committee of the Whole 
requested the Director of Infrastructure and Public Works to contact 
Beth Puddicombe, from the Ontario Trillium Foundation, to discuss why 
West Grey’s funding application for the Durham Trestle Bridge was 
denied.) 
 
The Committee of the Whole requested the Director of Infrastructure 
and Public Works to consider implementing some temporary solutions 
to enhance pedestrian safety along Durham Road East, until a sidewalk 
is considered on the north side of Durham Road East in conjunction 
with the proposed plan of subdivision.  
 
The proposed 2017 Landfill budget is to decrease by 49.7%, largely 
due to the savings achieved through the new recycling and garbage 
contract. The Committee of the Whole requested $5,000 be added ti 
the “Landfill Post Closure Paid” expenditure, and to allocate $100,000 
to a Bentinck Landfill Compactor reserve. 
 
There is a proposed 50% ($63,550) reduction in the 2017 Street Light 
budget as a result of the new LED street lights. The Committee of the 
Whole directed that the $64,550 be allocated to a reserve towards 
paying for the LED street light project loan.  
 
There were no changes to the proposed Environmental/Water/Sewer 
budget for 2017. 
 
The Director of Finance/Treasurer noted the Durham Water/Sewer 
Budget was carrying approximately $600,000 debt as of January 1, 
2016, and the new rates set in 2016 will serve to reduce this debt as 
each year passes, barring any future significant capital projects.  The 
rates will be reviewed after the 2016 year end and may potentially be 
adjusted by the cost of living in 2017. 
 
The Neustadt Water/Sewer Budget was reviewed.  It was noted that 
further review will be completed after the year end of 2016 to ensure 
the water/sewer rates are still sufficient to cover the expenses. 
 
The Committee of the Whole requested the Director of Infrastructure 
and Public Works to compare the two most recent consultants’ reports 
respecting the Durham Reservoir, and report back to Council or the 
Committee of the Whole with comments or recommendations. 
 



(4) December 19, 2016 
 
The Director of Infrastructure and Public Works reported on an invoice 
in the amount of $13,053.75 for William Street Construction Change 
Order Certificate No. 7 that was not submitted as an oversight for past 
work. This matter is also on the Director of Infrastructure and Public 
Works’ Report at this evenings’ Council meeting, and a resolution 
approving the invoice will be considered at that time. 
 

5) Jim Wallis Request – resolution #COW 87-16   
 

It was noted that the current property tax system in Ontario does not 
have the ability to take into consideration the owner specific 
information such as age or income.  Property taxes are based on the 
land and structures on the property not who owns the property.  The 
Provincial/Federal income tax system does have provisions for income 
tax credits for property taxes paid and eligible seniors. 
 
Thompson-Hutchinson, Resolved that, the Committee of the 
Whole hereby recommends that Council not support the 
request by Jim Wallis for a reduction in property tax payable 
for pensioners/low income seniors;  
And further that, the Director of Finance/Treasurer forward a 
letter to this effect. …#COW 87-16    Carried. 
 

6) Clerk COW Report 
 
2018 Municipal and School Board Election – Internet and Telephone 
Voting – resolution #COW 88-16 
 
Hutchinson-Cutting, Resolved that, the Committee of the Whole 
recommends that a by-law be brought forward at the January 16, 
2017 Council meeting to authorize Internet and Telephone Voting 
as the voting method for the 2018 Municipal and School Board 
Election; 
And further that, municipal staff continue to collaborate with 
other municipalities in Grey County regarding the 2018 Municipal 
and School Board Election where it is mutually beneficial, 
including communications, advertising, and policies and 
procedures. … #COW 88-16     Carried. 
 
 
 
 



(5) December 19, 2016 
 

7) Grants to Organizations 
 
Councillors Thompson and Hutchinson will take the financial request 
from the Durham & District Horticultural Society to the West Chamber 
of Commerce and Durham BIA for consideration, in lieu of financial 
support from the Municipality of West Grey. 
 
The funding request from Crime Stoppers of Grey Bruce Inc., was not 
supported. 
 
The Committee of the Whole supported re-allocating funds from St. 
Johns Ambulance ($100) and Fringe Film Festival ($250), to the 
Women’s House Serving Bruce & Grey.  
 
The next Special Committee of the Whole (2017 Preliminary Budget) 
Meeting is scheduled for January 10, 2017, 9:00 a.m. 
 
Adjournment 
Hutchinson, Resolved that, the Special Committee of the Whole 
Meeting hereby adjourns at 5:08 p.m., to meet again as a Special 
Committee of the Whole (2017 Preliminary Budget) on January 
23, 2017, at 9:00 a.m.      Carried.  
 
 
                         
Kevin Eccles, Mayor   Larry C. Adams, CAO/Deputy Clerk 
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Report to Council 
Director of Infrastructure and Public Works 

Report #01/09/2017 
 

 
Date: 01/09/2017 

 

1. Subject: Replacement of the Glenelg Shed Furnace 

 

Background: 

The Director of Infrastructure and Public Works was informed by 

the Roads Supervisor just before Christmas advising that the 

existing Glenelg Shed oil furnace has developed a hole in the 

combustion chamber and is now starting to burn through the 

exterior steel walls of the furnace. The DIPW along with 

representatives from a local heating company visited the site the 

last week of December. The existing  oil fired furnace is connected 

to a vast duct system in the shop and does not move air 

effectively. On the confirmation from the contractor, the DIPW 

recommends replacing the current system with two overhead 

propane gas fired furnaces that will move air more effectively. 

Having two furnaces also builds in redundancy should one unit fail. 

As a requirement of this work, the existing hot water tank is oil 

fired and will need to be replaced.  

Due to the health and safety concerns for the staff and the 

potential fire risk, the DIPW expedited the procurement process 

and only received two quotes for the above work. The DIPW 

awarded the work to Pratt & Hunter Ltd. for a total cost of $12,880 

plus HST. 

This work was not budgeted until 2018. The DIPW is 

recommending that surplus funds from 2016 be used to offset this 

expense.  

 

 



 

Recommendation:  

The DIPW recommends 2016 surplus funds be allocated to offset 

the unexpected furnace replacement expense at the Glenelg Shed. 

 

DIPW#1 – for Council’s information and direction of funds 

source 

 

West Grey 2020 Action Plan 

Decisions respecting this subject supports the following Strategic 

Priority and Goals identified in the approved West Grey 2020 

Action Plan: 

 

Strategic Goal 

1. The long-term financial sustainability of the Municipality 

  A.3 Asset Management Planning 

3. Providing information and communicating with the public 

  C.1 Municipal Communication 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

2. Subject: 2017 Revision to Equipment Rates 

 

Background: 

In consultation with the Director of Finance, the DIPW has 

reviewed the current equipment rates and maintenance costs. It 

has been several years since West Grey Public Works Department 

updated the rates. The DIPW is recommending the rates be 

increased to keep pace with rising fuel, insurance, equipment 

replacement and maintenance costs. Attached is a proposed 

equipment rate schedule that identifies existing rates along with 

proposed.   

 

Recommendation: 

The DIPW recommends Council endorse the revised Equipment 

rate schedule to commence January 1st of 2017. 

 

DIPW#4 – seeking Council’s approval 

 

West Grey 2020 Action Plan 

Decisions respecting this subject supports the following Strategic 

Priority and Goals identified in the approved West Grey 2020 

Action Plan: 

 

Strategic Goal  

1. The long-term financial sustainability of the Municipality 

  A.3 Asset Management Planning 
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Meeting with County Economic Development Officer 

I met with the new Grey County Economic Development Officer 
Savanna Myers and discussed opportunities to work together moving 

forward. Mrs. Myers indicated that the County would like to work more 
closely with the lower tiers and would be interested in participating in 

our Job Fair, more local stories in their monthly bulletin and a new 
program to promote local municipalities.  

 
For Council’s Information 

 

 
Others Consulted 

Larry Heipel, Chair Lamlash Hall Committee 
Kerri Mighton, Mark Turner 

Mayor Eccles 
Rob Thompson 

 
 

West Grey 2020 Action Plan 
Financial Sustainability  

Actively Pursue Economic Development  
Providing Information and Communicating  

 
 

 

 
Respectfully submitted: 

Larry C. Adams, AMCT 
Chief Administrative Officer/ Deputy Clerk 




















